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Cathyôs Back! 

 The Vicar has returned as prom-

ised...renewed, refreshed and rested........ and 
with a new best friend called óCompeedô! 
I have decided that after completing the 65 
mile St. Cuthbertôs way with Steve in August, 
that not only is that part of the world stunningly 
beautiful from Melrose in the Scottish Borders 
to Lindesfarne island off the Northumberland coast, but that óCompeedô 
is a wonderful invention. (I do believe there are other makes just as good!) 

For those who have not yet rejoiced in its benefits, Compeed is a blister 
plaster that has the wonderful ability to cushion the painful blisters; not 
to exactly take away the pain, but to mask it. The offending blisters re-
main, but the gel layer of cushioning relieves the pain and enables you 
to continue for many more miles to come.  

How many other things in life do we use like Compeed to mask the pain 
and to continue through our lives as if all is ok? Yet we know full well 
that underneath all the bravado or pretence thereôs something very 
wrong that needs healing? When do we give ourselves the time or 
space to be brave and take a good look at whatôs really rubbing and 
causing pain in our lives and then allow that healing to take place? Is 
there a hidden resentment, hurt, bitterness, or perhaps a habit we have 
we know isnôt good for us? Do we keep pretending all is ok and keep on 
walking through life being limited and held back by those hurts? 

As we prepare for Christmas, we walk through the often overlooked 
season of Advent, a time to prepare, to slow down and to be recognise 
that Jesus came, not to be a sticking plaster, not to be a comfy blan-
ket......but to bring healing in those hurting parts of our lives.  

Jesus said ó I have come that you may have life, and have it to the full.ô  
John 10.10 

 Not a life limited and restricted by past hurts and resentments, disap-
pointments and bitterness, Jesus came to bring life, healing, forgiveness 
and a new way of living. 



 

 

  

Now we all know that ripping off the plaster can be painful, and so per-
haps we should expect that when we allow Jesus to really look at our 
lives, there may  be some harsh realities we need to face which can 
hurt. We donôt like to admit we have things wrong in our lives, it may be 
weôve got so used to them we donôt notice any more, we forget the 
damage theyôre causing or the limitations they place on our lives. 

The prophet Ezekiel told Godôs people that if they acknowledged their 
need of God, that there were things in their lives which were wrong and 
needed to change...... then God promised them...... 

óI will give you a new heart and put a new spirit within you; I will remove 
from you your heart of stone and give you a heart of flesh.ô  Ezekiel 36: 
26 

Jesus was crucified and rose again so we may have a new beginning, a 
new life. No more need for plasters. 

I am glad to report the blisters are now all healed, it did hurt ripping off 
the well worn in Compeed but it was worth it to allow the healing to take 
place and to allow the new skin to grow back. 

Cathy  

Cathy on her way 

to Holy Island. 



 

 

  

Church Services  
All at 11.30am  

1st Sunday (in the 
month) 

All age Worship 
(Family Service) 

2nd Sunday Holy Communion 
(Book of Common Worship) 

3rd Sunday Morning Prayer 
(1662 Prayer Book) 

4th Sunday Holy Communion 
(1662 Prayer Book) 

5th Sunday Holy Communion 
(1662 Prayer Book) 

Please note that the service on the 8th November will be 

Morning Prayer from the 1662 Prayer Book, and that Holy 

Communion, Book of Common Worship, will take place on 

the 15th November. This change is to accommodate the ser-

vice of Remembrance Sunday on the 8th  



 

 

  

Whatôs On 

Sunday 8th November Remembrance Service starts at 
10:50 

Thursday 12th November ñChester Leadworksò. Illustrated 
talk in Church at 7:30pm 

Saturday 19th December Decorate the Church for Christmas 
10am - noon 

Sunday 20th December Service of nine Lessons and Car-
ols at 4pm. No 11:30 service 

Friday 25th December 
 

Christmas Day. 11.30 am service 

Sunday 10th January 2015 
 

Plough Sunday. Celebrate the be-
ginning of the agricultural year with 
prayers for the blessing of the 
land, followed by a ploughman's 
lunch in Church 

A Prayer for Refugees  

Lord of all compassion 

We pray for all those caught up in the midst of tragedy or disaster. 

For those who have lost life and for those working to save life 

For those who are worried for the people they love 

For those who will see their loved ones no longer. 

For those in need of the peace which passes all understanding 

For all who turn to you in the midst of turmoil 

For those who cry out to you in fear and love. 

For those in confusion and those in despair 

For those whose tears are yet to dry 

For those in need of your ending love 

Lord have mercy. 

Amen 



 

What Does It Mean?  

 
Every Sunday we follow and read from the Prayer Book and come 
across words that we may never really understand. Here are definitions 
for some of the more common ones. 
 

Oblation 
(as in Alms and Oblations) 

The offering to God of the elements of bread 
and wine in the Eucharist. 

Alms The collected money of the congregation 

Begotten 
(as in only begotten son) 

The one and only:. 
Pertaining to being the only one of its kind or 
class, unique in kind 

Covenant A solemn agreement between the members 
of a church to act together in harmony with 
the precepts of the gospel 

Eucharist Holy Communion or Lordôs Supper in which 
bread and wine are consecrated and con-
sumed. 
Can also refer to the consecrated elements, 
especially the bread. 
 

Felicity The state of being happy, especially in a 
high degree; bliss 

Absolution The formal forgiveness of sins.   In the Book 
of Common Prayer, it is made clear that it is 
God alone who forgives sins but says that 
God has given that power and command-
ment to his Ministers. Only a priest can give 
Absolution on Godôs behalf 

Propitiation 
(as in propitiation for our 

sins) 

Reconciliation or appeasment 

Supplication The action of asking or begging for some-
thing earnestly or humbly: 

 



Prayer Book Society  

Annual Conference Report - September 2015. The theme this year was: 

 ñA Church for the Nation: The Book of Common Prayer in Public Lifeò 
 
Of Times and Occasions - Continuity and change in the Prayer Bookôs 
public past  

Presented by the Revd Hannah Cleugh   

The Revd Dr Hannah Cleugh is Chaplain and Solway Fellow at University College, Durham University. 
Her doctoral research examined baptism and burial in the Reformation Church of England, and she is now 
writing a theological study of John Cosin. She has represented Durham and Newcastle Universities in 
General Synod, and is on the board of Affirming Catholicism.  

 
In the 1870ôs they finally removed the clause about execution of 
Charles 1 from the BCP. (Book of Common Prayer) 
There are many volumes of occasion-specific prayers that have been 
created over the over the centuries. It is possible to make prayers con-
temporary using the BCP.  
 
The Prayer Book, the Constitution and the Law  

Presented by The Revd Paul Benfield:  

 
The Revd Paul Benfield is Vicar of St Nicholas, Fleetwood in Lancashire. He practised as a chancery bar-
rister in Newcastle-upon-Tyne prior to training for ordination at Chichester Theological College.  
He has served on General Synod since 2005, and is a member of the Ecclesiastical Law Society.  

 
The Commonwealth was characterised by religious plurality. The up-
heavals of the rise of Puritanism, the Commonwealth were drivers for 
the creation of 1662 BCP, which until 1871 was unadulterated. A Royal 
Warrant is required to make changes to the BCP. 1927/8 The Marriage 
Service Measure and 1928 version failed to be ratified by Parliament 
however, on a House of Bishops Statement it was given a green light. 
The Bishops had no legal discretion to make this statement but Clergy 
cannot be sanctioned or disciplined using the 1928 book. 
In  1975 - 1979 there was increasing pressure for change from the 
BCP to the ASB. (Alternative Service Book) 
Papers on the correspondence relating to these matters recently be-
came available at Lambeth Palace this year under the 30 year rule act. 
They make fascinating reading.  
The BCP Action Group established in the 1970ôs were not always most 



helpful when it came to achieving their aims however an appeal was 
launched to re-establish the BCP. Legal primacy was maintained with 
option to use the ASB. 
 
So the legal status quo is not that the ASB has primacy provided by 
Cannon Law, but that the BCP does and is protected in perpetuity.  
Instead of being a book of its time the BCP satisfied Simeon, Peusey 
right through to Samuel Johnson in terms of the openness of lan-
guage. Relatively comprehensive non formal in style therefore did over 
centuries. Satisfies a wide range of doctrinal styles. BCP managed to 
be over centuries of political upheaval and social change.  
Every good Church now offers an eclectic mix of services.  
 
The Prayer Book and Remembrance: a view from Ypres Salient, Ypres 
France   

Presented by The Revd Brian Llewellyn: 
 
The Revd Brian Llewellyn is currently Chaplain of St Georgeôs Memorial Church, Ypres. He is a retired  
military chaplain with a mastersô degree in canon law, and has been ordained for 35 years. He has  
served on the General Synod since 2014.  

 
The BCP exclusively used in Ypres Salient. We were shown a very 
moving photo troops praying a battle. An Education Centre is being 
planned for. Ypres Salient is well worth a visit.  

 
Why it matters how we say it: Form and Content in Liturgical language   

Presented byThe Revd Dr Andrew Davison: 
The Revd Dr Andrew Davison is the Starbridge Lecturer in Theology and Natural Sciences at the Univer-
sity of Cambridge, Fellow in Theology at Corpus Christi College, Cambridge and the Canon Philosopher of 
St Albans Abbey. In 2010, he co-authored (with Alison Millbank) For the Parish: A Critique of Fresh Ex-
pressions.  

 
This presentation was about the relationship between form and content 



in liturgical language and begs the question What does it mean to be a 
liturgical Church at all? 
It is a mistaken belief that form is one thing, and inner reality another. 
They are not separable.  
Mission Shaped Church can be light on form and content. Ad hoc lo-
cally created forms of expression usually bear no relationship to the 
previous life of the Church.  
An argument for ófresh expressionsô usually results in-free floating 
pragmatic language with no realisation that form and content are 
closely bound.  A statement can be boiled down to óGod is good I love 
Godô and becomes meaningless eventually. The ASB tends to have a 
tokenistic divergence of form depending on the age group being minis-
tered to. 
 
The BCP has a sense of communality in Christ. Form and content in 
the language bear witness to faith in the ancient world. There is a 
sense of given-ness.   
A sense of working with a given-ness with liturgy there instead of work-
ing out everything from scratch every time.  
Form gives a sense of time and a variety in flow and texture. In the 
ASB approach to language, pragmatism rules.  
The ASB works better as a mission initiative for reaching out. The ASB 
does not observe Church calendar, the given-ness of any tradition 
where every word works with every other. The whole of what we say in 
worship is overheard so general style and quality matter. The Faith de-
scribed in the BCP is broad, expansive and all enfolding. For example, 
in grief in particular you do not require transparent language but lan-
guage with dignity and depth.  
Rigley Hall  training establishment for Ordinands. There is a student-
led demand for the inclusion of a term on the BCP. BCP is the Gold 
Standard of Western theological ideals in elegant English. To work 
with something given to us has tremendous value when issues of re-
form are being considered. One is exposed to the wisdom and judge-
ment of the past.  
Can we maintain the linguistic standards of the BCP and the evangeli-
cal zeal of alternative worship? We donôt want to be deprived of a birth 
rite for a mess of potage.  
Jenny 



Bell Matters  
 

On the evening of Friday 14th August the 

bellringers of St. Michaelsô held our summer party. 
Once again John and Edwina let us use their 
beautiful home. The weather was good and the 
number of people attending was in the twenties, 
thatôs all the Shotwick ringers plus family members 
and friends from other towers. There was food and drink in abundance, 
the obligatory game of bowls on the lawn, lots of talking and the odd 
recitation from anybody so inclined! We all had a very enjoyable time ï 
thank you John and Edwina. 
 

 
 
 
Shotwick bellringers in action on the 
9th of September to celebrate the 
Queenôs longest reign. 

 
The Wirral Branch of Church Bellringers held their bell striking 
competition at Eastham on Saturday 5th September. I am pleased to 
report that Shotwick entered a band and managed to come second, well 
done th everybody involved. 
 
Later in September we had the sad task of ringing for the funeral of Mrs. 
Gardner who, as head of Shotwick estate, was well known and highly 
thought of and of course the Church was full. This was followed by the 
funeral of Margaret Brookes who had been a local resident and my next 
door neighbour for over 50 or maybe 60 years. Margaret also joined her 
husband in the churchyard. 
 
Letôs get away from all  this doom and gloom and what better to bring a 
smile to your face than harvest festival. Once more the Church looked 



beautiful and the bells rang out joyfully, the service was excellent helped 
by the visit of Bishop Keith, and then up to the Hall for harvest supper. It 
is always a special time I always think, at St. Michaelôs for harvest. 
 
On the 24th October we had visiting ringers from Lancaster. I was away 
so Joyce welcomed them and she reports that the party numbered 
about 28, a number of which were top class ringers. Thank you Joyce 
for acting as hostess. 
 
The next job for us ringers is to attach the muffles to the clappers of the 
bells to give them a more sombre tone when we ring for Remembrance 
Sunday, which is the 8th of November. 
 

 

  

Frank and his team are always looking for people to try 

bell ringing. Practice night is on a Friday at 7pm.  Give 

Frank a ring on 01244 377248 for more details. 



 

  

Christmas Service of Carols & Lessons  

Sunday 20
th
 December 

Please note that the Service of Carols 

and Lessons on the 20th December will 
start at 4pm.  
 
There will be no 11:30 service this day 
 

Remembrance Sunday  
 

This year, Remembrance Sunday is on 
the 8th November and we will be giving 
thanks to those who gave their lives for 
us at a short service at the war memorial 
at 10:50.   

 
Following, there will be a matins service which you are most welcome 
to join in, but there is no obligation to do this ï just come and say a 
prayer of thanks. 
 
Please note the earlier time ï the Remembrance Service starts at 
10:50 not our usual 11:30. 
 



  

Chester Leadworks  

Thursday 1 2
th

 November 7.30pm  

A Talk in Church 

An Illustrated History of Chester Leadworks  
By Geoff Pickard 

Chester Leadworks is one of the cityôs oldest surviving industries. It 

was established in 1800 and operated on the canal bank in Boughton 
for over two hundred years and is still operating today at a new site on 
the Chester West Employment Park. 
The talk covers significant events throughout the Companyôs long his-
tory and, with the aid of photographs and diagrams, describes how a 
wide range of lead products were manufactured and sold to customers 
for a variety of different applications. 
 
Geoff is a popular and informed speaker who always entertains 

us with his stories of local industrial history. Donôt miss this talk! 

 

Admission £5; refreshments included 

 



Hospitality to Angels  
 

by Mary Fleeson 2013 

Having completed St Cuthbertôs way we dis-

covered the Scriptorium on Lindesfarne. Itôs 
the kind of little artistôs studio you can get lost 
in for hours looking through all the beautiful 
illuminated texts and artwork. 
 
It was searching through that we found the 
text from Hebrews 13: 2 
óDo not forget to show hospitality to strangers, 
for by doing so some people have shown 
hospitality to angels without knowing it.ô 

 
It seemed to be just the right picture of St Michaelôs church where our 
church family is indeed very welcoming and hospitable as a good re-
minder to keep on being welcoming. The 
Venerable Bede wrote in his book óLife of 
Cuthbertô in chapter 6 how Cuthbert enter-
tained an angel and whilst ministering to 
him earthly bread, was thought to be re-
warded with bread from heaven. 
 
 The design in the picture includes 
Cuthbertôs experience and also Cuthbertôs 
Island, a tiny island just off Lindesfarne 
where it is said Cuthbert escaped to be 
alone with God. It also includes a pattern 

http://www.lindisfarne-scriptorium.co.uk/


 

from the cover of Cuthbertôs gospel, a small book also known as the 
Stoneyhurst Gospel. Itôs a seventh century pocket gospel book written in 
Latin and placed in Cuthbertôsô tomb a few years after his death.  
 
The picture can be found at the back of church, the intricate detail is 
fascinating and beautifully drawn and the text from Hebrews hopefully 
inspiring.  
 
Cathy 
 
Many thanks to you Cathy for such a beautiful and inspiring gift to the 
Church.  

Parish Telephone Number  

Can we remind you that there is now a new telephone number for all 
parish business and I can receive both texts and phone calls on this 
new number.  

( 07471890827(  
Please update your telephone address books 
 
Many thanks 
                                Revd Cathy Helm 
 



Harvest Festival  
October 11th St. Michaelôs Church 

On a lovely autumn Saturday morning, a host of people gathered at 
Shotwick to decorate our Church for the Harvest Festival which is the 
next day. 

There are buckets full of the most beautiful 
flowers, many varieties of Dahlia (thanks to the 

Davey family who provide and display these magnificent 

blooms) which are truly awesome - some of the 
heads are so large they cover the width of two 
hands held together. Three fantastic arrange-
ments in baskets, gerberas, chrysanthemums 
and lilies plus a huge amount of greenery.  

Also, a traditional sheaf of corn made out of 
bread as well as the sheaves of real corn. Apples, pears and blackber-
ries still on their boughs were all used to decorate the window sills. 
Pots of jam and chutney with frilly hats on were placed with them to 
give a farm kitchen atmosphere. The buzz was electric - everyone was 
getting on with doing their own thing, what does this look like, no not 
there, the banter causing much laughter.   
 
Two pumpkins were brought in by a lady (who will remain anonymous!) whose 
positioning of them as she carried them caused a lot of merriment (the 

photo is not allowed in the newsletter ï youôll have to imagine! - Ed). A word of thanks must 
go to June, Issy and Skipper John as June and Issy climbed the ladder 
to clean and decorate the West window which is very high. Armed with 
brushes the two of them managed to send the resident spiders into a 
frenzy that calmed down as greenery and flowers appeared. Skipper 
John did the important job as he held the ladder! 

By the time everyone had contributed their own offerings and done 
their bit the Church looked stunning as was proved the next day when 
Cathy the vicar arrived - all she could say was WOW.  
 
Sunday dawned dry and sunny, the drive or walk down the lane to the 
Church was an autumn delight with the trees wearing their leaves of 



many colours waving merrily as we passed. 
The Church bells rang loud and clear calling 
us all to prayer. The service, which was very 
well attended, was interesting with a thought 
provoking sermon from   Bishop Keith who 
has the ability to be serious as well as amuse! 
Lots of singing from some very fine voices 
added to the joy of the service as we gave 
thanks for a successful harvest. 

 
After the service, a 
large number of the 
congregation wound 
their way up to 
Shotwick Hall where, 
thanks to the kindness of Martin and Dorothy 
Coar who have opened their home to us 
since 2008, a splendid Harvest supper of 
ham, a selection of cheeses, salads, chut-
neys, coleslaw and bread and butter was 
waiting for us along with a glass of wine. After 
all that came the hot Apple and Blackberry 
crumble served with cream (I heard one lady 

say ñI only come for the crumbleò and she was spot on - pure perfec-
tion!). There was more than enough for everyone with plenty of se-
conds if wanted. 

There was also a produce stall with homemade jams, chutneys, lemon 
curd and various varieties of cakes with the cakes selling fast. 

All around people were sitting down eating and talking and enjoying 
conversation. As we took our leave from Shotwick Hall dusk was de-
scending and looking at the Autumn colours in their full glory we re-
flected on how lucky we are to live in a society where we could wor-
ship, eat and enjoy such an afternoon with a mixed congregation ages 
ranging from nine to ninety without fear of reprisal. 

Joyce 



 

 

  

Your Harvest Gifts  
 

Once again, your harvest gifts 

were taken to The Charles 

Thompson Mission in Birkenhead. 

A thank  you letter is on the no-

ticeboard 

 

The Mission provides clothing and 

food to those in particular need of 

them with no charge being made 

in any way. Also on a daily basis, 

Monday to Friday, they provide hot food in the mornings, soup and 

sandwiches in the afternoons and endless cups of tea for the homeless 

or any needy person. As in the early days they take the adults who 

come to the Mission on free outings and the children on a free holiday to 

Barstondale Camp. 



 


